2022년 11월 기쁨의 언덕으로

소그룹 교재

먼저오심 하나님을 알기 이전 이미 우리 삶에 다가오셔서 역사하신 그분의 은혜를 기억합니다.

만나주심 우리가 있는 이 자리에서 그대로 우리를 받아주신 하나님의 은혜를 함께 나눕니다.

다듬으심 우리를 다듬어가시는 하나님의 손길(성결과 성화의 은혜)을 경험합니다.

들어쓰심 주님께 쓰임 받는 사람으로, 거룩한 삶으로 하나님께 영광을 돌리는 기쁨을 함께 나눕니다.

● 첫째 주 소그룹 모임 강하고 담대하라 | 여호수아 1:1-9

● 둘째 주 소그룹 모임 우리의 죄의 문제는 해결되었습니까? | 여호수아 7:22-26

● 셋째 주 소그룹 모임 이 산지를 내게 주소서 | 여호수아 14:6-15

● 넷째 주 소그룹 모임 여호와의 날에 대한 경고 | 요엘 1:8-20



첫째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 여호수아 1:1-9

강하고 담대하라



새 347장(통382장) 허락하신 새 땅에 새353장(통391장) 십자가 군병 되어서 새357장(통397장) 주 믿는 사람 일어나

01 여는질문

11월은 감사의 달입니다. 나는 무엇을 감사할 수 있을까요? 올 한 해 나는 하나님이 기대하셨던 일들을 얼마나 잘 감당했을까요?

02 본문이해

애굽에서 노예처럼 살다가, 40년이라는 긴 시간 동안 광야의 고난을 통해서 훈련받은 백성들이 가나안 땅에 이르기 전 요단강 앞에 진을 치고 있습니다. 위대한 민족의 지도자였던 모세가 죽은 후, 어떤 누구도 대신할 수 없을 것 같았던 그 자리가 여호수아에게 주어졌습니다. 그리고 그에게 주어진 첫 번째 임무는 '하나님이 약속한 그 땅에 들어가라는 것'입니다. 그 땅은 아브라함과 이삭, 야곱을 거쳐 모세에 이르기까지 변함없이 이어져 온 하나님의 약속이었습니다.

이미 모세를 통해 하나님의 역사와 은혜를 경험했던 여호수아였지만, 사실 그가 가진 두려움은 외부가 아닌 자기 자신에게 있었습니다. '내가 과연 이 백성을 잘 이끌 수 있을까?' 하는 걱정과 근심 말입니다. 그리고 그런 그에게 주신 하나님의 말씀은 "강하고 담대하라두려워하지 말라"라는 것입니다. 이 말씀은 오늘 본문에서만 세 번이나 반복이 됩니다. 특히 세 번째는 "내가 네게 명한 것이 아니냐?"라고 하시면서 여호수아의 마음이 흔들리지않기를 신신당부하고 계십니다. 이는 가나안 땅에 있는 일곱 부족과의 전쟁에 임할 상황속에서 주어진 말씀이기도 하지만, 사실 더 근본적으로는 하나님에 대한 강한 신뢰, 순종을 요구하시는 말씀이었습니다.

"네게 명령한 그 율법을 다 지켜 행하고 우로나 좌로나 치우치지 말라." 율법을 한마디로 정의하면, '거룩한 하나님의 백성이 되는 법'입니다. 지금 이 세상과의 전쟁을 앞두고 있는 그들에게 왜 하나님은 이 말씀을 하신 걸까요? 그들이 알아야 했기 때문입니다. 나를 세우신 이가 하나님이심을 알아야 하고, 전쟁은 하나님께 속한 것임을 알아야 하고, 가나안 땅은 내가 차지하는 것이 아니라 하나님이 주시는 것임을 알아야 합니다. 하나님 의 은혜를 잊어버리는 사람들이 많아지는 세상, 우리는 모든 것이 하나님께로부터 왔으니 감사함으로 받으면서 이를 은혜로 고백할 수 있기를 소망합니다.

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 이스라엘 백성에게 허락하신 약속의 땅은 어디에서 어디까지입니까? (3-4절)
- 2. 두려움 가운데 있는 여호수아에게 하나님이 주신 해결책은 무엇이었습니까? (7-9절)

04 삶속으로

- 1. 여러분은 가정, 교회, 직장 등에서 어떤 영적 리더십을 가지고 계십니까?
- 2. 지금 우리들이 점령할 가나안은 누구(무엇)입니까?

05 암송구절 여호수아 1:8

이 율법책을 네 입에서 떠나지 말게 하며 주야로 그것을 묵상하여 그 안에 기록된 대로 다지켜 행하라. 그리하면 네 길이 평탄하게 될 것이며 네가 형통하리라

06 자녀와나눔

당신은 지금 무엇이 가장 두렵습니까? 그리고 그 문제를 가지고 어떻게 하나님께 기도합니까? 둘째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 본문 여호수아 7:22-26

우리의 죄의 문제는 해결되었습니까?



새 267장(통201장) 주의 확실한 약속의 말씀 듣고 새264장(통198장) 정결하게 하는 샘이 새265장(통199장) 주 십자가를 지심으로

01 여는질문

지금 여러분들을 힘들게 하는 죄의 문제는 무엇입니까?

02 본문이해

우리는 믿음으로 가던 이스라엘을 통해 놀라우신 하나님의 인도하심을 보았습니다. 요단 강을 건너고, 여리고성을 7일 동안 돌아서 무너뜨린 것, 이는 믿음을 통해 주신 하나님의 은혜였습니다. 그런데 아간의 죄악이 공동체에 들어오자, 여호수아까지도 영적으로 흔들립니다.

아이라는 곳은 여리고에 비하면 작고 작은 성입니다. 그래서 그곳을 정탐한 이들은 걱정할 것 없다며 2~3천 명만 보내도 승리할 거라 자신했습니다. 하지만 그들은 전쟁에서 패했습니다. 전쟁만 패한 것이 아니라 그들의 마음마저 녹아버렸습니다. 이전에는 가나안 사람들이 이스라엘 백성과 함께 하시는 하나님에 대해 듣고 두려워하고 마음이 녹았다고 했는데 이제는 정반대가 되었습니다. 그러니 이제 다시 싸울 용기와 의욕도 잃어버렸습니다. 그런데 이때까지도 여호수아는 무엇이 문제인지 몰랐습니다. 그래서 여호와의 궤 앞에 엎드려 한탄하며 기도합니다. "가나안 사람과 이 땅 모든 거민이 이를 듣고 우리를 둘러싸고 우리 이름을 세상에서 끊으리니 주의 크신 이름을 위하여 어떻게 하시려나이까?"(9절) 이때 하나님은 기도하던 여호수아를 깨우십니다. "네 안에 있는 악을 먼저 제하라." 하나님 께서 여호수아를 보면서 답답해하시는 것 같습니다. 너는 이제 그만 기도하라는 것입니다. 문제는 바로 너희 가운데 죄가 있다는 것입니다. 누군가가 하나님께 바치라고 한 물건을 탐내어 몰래 취하여 도적하고 숨기고 있다고 하신 겁니다.

죄의 문제를 해결하지 않은 채 기도를 아무리 한다 한들, 그 기도의 응답은 오지 않는다는

것을 알아야 합니다. 우리는 아간의 죄를 문제 삼으시는 하나님을 보면서 하나님은 결코 죄를 가볍게 여기는 분이 아니시라는 것을 알수 있습니다. 그 죄가 무엇입니까? 바로 하나님의 말씀과 명령을 지키지 않았기 때문에 나타난 결과였습니다. 아간 한 사람의 죄는 그만 망하게 한 것이 아니었습니다. 그의 아내와 그의 아들, 딸들을 포함한 그의 모든 식구들이 죽임을 당하게 됩니다. 심지어 그들이 소유한 짐승들마저 죽임을 당합니다. 전쟁에서 패해 이스라엘 군인 36명이 죽고 수많은 사람들이 부상을 당했습니다.

사랑하는 여러분.

우리 안에, 우리 가정에, 그리고 교회에서도 제하여야 할 악을 제해야 합니다. 그래도 여호수이를 비롯해 기도하던 이들이 있었기에, 하나님은 이스라엘에게 죄가 있음을 알게 하셨고, 또 회복할 수 있는 기회를 주셨습니다. 다 바뀌지 않으면, 죄악을 제하지 않으면 하나님의 은혜 안에 거할 수는 있어도, 약속을 받을 수는 없습니다. 결단하십시오. 아프더라도, 힘들더라도 제할 것을 제하는 것이 결국 승리하는 길입니다.

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 이스라엘이 아이성 싸움에서 패한 이유는 무엇입니까? (11-12절)
- 2. 아이성 싸움에서 패한 후 여호수아는 하나님 앞에서 어떤 불평을 하였습니까? (7절)

04 삶속으로

- 1. 당신은 하나님의 약속을 받을 수 없게 만드는 그 죄의 문제를 어떻게 해결하셨습니까?
- 2. 지금 우리 공동체(가정, 교회, 나라)안에 제거해야 할 죄는 무엇입니까?

05 암송구절 여호수아 7:13a

"너는 일어나서 백성을 거룩하게 하여 이르기를 너희는 내일을 위하여 스스로 거룩하게 하라."

06 자녀와나눔

아무도 모르게 저지른 잘못을 부모님은 이미 알고 계시지 않았던가요? 어떻게 아셨을까요?



셋째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 **여호수아 14:6-15**

이 산지를 내게 주소서



새545장(통344장) 이 눈에 아무 증거 아니 뵈어도 새546장(통399장) 주님 약속하신 말씀 위에서 새549장(통431장) 내 주여 뜻대로

01 여는 질문

당신은 언제 하나님을 의지하셨습니까?

02 본문이해

오늘 본문은 여호수아에 의해 분배된 요단 서편 땅에 관한 이야기입니다. 이 서편 땅들은 이미 동편 땅을 분배 받은 르우벤, 갓, 므낫세 반 지파를 제외한 이스라엘의 아홉 지파 반에 게 분배됩니다. 그리고 제비뽑기를 통해 나눌 때에 유다 지파가 첫 번째 선택권을 갖습니다. 이때 유다 지파를 이끌던 사람이 나오는데, 그는 다름 아닌 45년 전 여호수아와 함께 가나안을 정탐했던 '갈렙'이었습니다. 이제 그의 나이 85세, 나이로 보나 공적으로 보나 그는 가장 좋은 땅을 차지할 만한 사람이었습니다. 하지만 그가 지명한 땅은 너무나 의외의 땅 '헤브론'입니다. 이 헤브론의 옛 이름은 "기럇 아르바"로 삼손도 어찌하기 어렵다던 기골이 장대하고 강인한 아낙 자손이 거주하는 땅입니다.

그러니 이 헤브론을 분배 받는 지파는 분명 그들과 힘겨운 싸움을 할 수밖에 없습니다. 그 럼에도 불구하고 '갈렙'은 그 땅을 자신에게 달라고 합니다. 그는 왜 첫 번째 선택권이 있음에도 남들이 가장 싫어한 곳을 선택했을까요? 갈렙이 그 무서운 아낙 자손을 보지 못했기 때문일까요? 아닙니다. 갈렙 역시 남들과 똑같이 상황과 현실을 보았지만, 남들이 보지 못하는 하나님, 그러니까 현실을 넘어 역사하시는 하나님을 믿음의 눈으로 보았던 것입니다. 즉 중요한 것은, 무엇을 보느냐보다 어떤 눈으로 어떻게 보느냐 하는 것입니다. 갈렙은 45년 전에도, 그리고 지금도 믿음의 눈으로 아낙 자손을 바라보고 있습니다. 그리고 하나님이 하실 것을 바라보고 있는 것입니다.

이런 갈렙을 하나님은 이렇게 평가하십니다. "그러나 내 종 갈렙은 그 마음이 그들과 달라

서 나를 온전히 따랐은즉 그가 갔던 땅으로 내가 그를 인도하여 들이리니 그의 자손이 그 땅을 차지하리라."(민 14:24)

오늘 갈렙은 사람들에게 자신이 살아온 삶에 대해 "하나님께서 나를 생존하게 하셨다!(수 14:10)"라고 고백합니다. 즉, 갈렙은 오랜 시간 동안 자신 스스로의 힘으로 살아왔던 것이 아닙니다. 그를 살게 하시고 견디게 하신 분은 하나님이셨습니다. 그런 하나님이 약속의 땅을 차지하게 하실 것임을 그는 확신하고 있습니다.

그의 선택은 정말 탁월했습니다. 그의 선택은 분명 잘한 것입니다. 왜냐하면, 그의 선택에 대해 성경은 이렇게 말씀하기 때문입니다. "헤브론이 그니스 사람 여분네의 아들 갈렙의 기업이 되어 오늘까지 이르렀으니 이는 그가 이스라엘의 하나님 여호와를 온전히 좇았음이라. 헤브론의 이름은 기럇 아르바라…… 그리고 그 땅에 전쟁이 그쳤더라."(14-15절)

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 요단 서편의 땅분배는 누구를 통해 이루어졌습니까? (1절)
- 2.45년 전 갈렙에게 주신 하나님의 약속은 무엇입니까? (9절)

04 삶속으로

- 1. 선택의 순간에서 내가 기준으로 삼은 것은 무엇입니까?
- 2. 당신이 붙잡고 있는 하나님의 약속은 무엇입니까?

05 암송구절 여호수아 14:12

그 날에 여호와께서 말씀하신 이 산지를 지금 내게 주소서 그 성읍들은 크고 견고할 지라도 여호와께서 나와 함께 하시면 내가 여호와께서 말씀하신 대로 그들을 쫓아내리이 다 하니

06 자녀와나눔

하나님이 나와 함께 하신다고 느껴진 적이 있나요?



넷째 주 소그룹 모임 본문 **요엘 1:8-20**

여호와의 날에 대한 경고



새251장(통137장) 놀랍다 주님의 큰 은혜 새254장(통186장) 내 주의 보혈은 새255장(통187장) 너희 죄 흉악하나

01 여는 질문

지금 여러분의 영적인 상태는 어떻습니까?

02 본문이해

요엘이라는 이름은 "여호와는 하나님"이란 의미를 가지고 있습니다. 그래서 이스라엘에는 요엘이라는 이름을 가진 사람들이 참 많습니다. 구약성경만 해도 요엘이라는 사람이 열두 명이나 등장하지만, 그 어떤 사람도 요엘서의 저자와 동일한 사람으로 보이지는 않습니다. 이렇게 요엘 선지자가 정확히 언제 활동한 누구인지 알려져 있지는 않지만, 분명한 것은 당시 정치적인 암울한 상황과 맞물려 있던 것만은 분명합니다. 그리고 그가 선포하는 메시지도 단순합니다. 이스라엘 백성들이 회개하여 하나님께로 돌아오지 않으면 "여호와의 날", "심판의 날"이 곧 올 것인데, 그날은 기쁘고 즐거운 날이 아니라 환난의 날이 될 것이라는 것입니다.

위기의 순간에 주어진 이 메시지는 지금 이 시대, 우리들에게도 동일하게 전해집니다. 여러분은 지금 어떤 위기가 있습니까? 가정, 사업, 자녀, 환경에서 오는 위기를 떠올리면 그어느 것 하나 만만한 것이 없습니다. 그럼에도 불구하고 하나님께서 말씀하시는 가장 큰위기는 '영적 침체'입니다. 영적 침체는 하나님에 대한 감각이, 하나님께 예배하고 기도함에 대한 목마름이 무뎌지는 것을 의미합니다.

오늘 요엘서 9절에 보니 "소제와 번제가 여호와의 성전에서 끊어졌고"라고 합니다. 이스라엘 민족이 하나님을 믿음으로 바라볼 때에는, 환경이 어떠하든지 단 한 번도 제단의 불을 꺼뜨리지 않았습니다. 하지만 지금은 예배가 멈췄습니다. 이스라엘 백성은 그 이유를 말합니다. "메뚜기 떼가 모든 것을 먹어 치워 제단에 드릴 것이 없다." 그러나 그들은 그 메

뚜기 떼를 보내신 분이 하나님이심을 잊고 있습니다. 하나님은 메뚜기 떼를 보내고, 요엘을 불러 말씀을 전하게 하심으로 '영적 침체'를 끊으라는 신호를 보내시는 것입니다. '영적으로 회복하라.' 사랑하는 한인연합감리교회 모든 가족 여러분, 여러분 앞에 큰 파도가 옵니까? 영적으로 깨어나셔서, 그 파도를 타십시오. 그 파도는 여러분을 물에 빠져 허우적거리라고 오는 파도가 아닙니다. 그 파도를 타고 환호성을 지르며 나오는 사람이 되라는 것입니다. 영적으로 깨어나야 합니다.

03 말씀속으로

- 1. 징벌적 재앙에 처한 이스라엘에게 주어진 해결책은 무엇입니까? (14절)
- 2. 요엘은 이 거대한 메뚜기 재앙을 어떻게 받아들이고 있습니까? (15절)

04 삶속으로

- 1. 당신에게 위기가 닥쳤을 때, 그동안 당신은 어떻게 그 위기를 넘겼습니까?
- 2. 당신의 인생에서 예배가 멈췄던 적이 있었습니까? 그때 당신의 영적 상태는 어떠했습니까?

05 암송구절 요엘1:3

너희는 이 일을 너희 자녀에게 말하고 너희 자녀는 자기 자녀에게 말하고 그 자녀는 후세 에 말할 것이니라

06 자녀와 나눔

여러분은 매주일 교회에 가서 예배를 드리셨나요? 만약 교회를 빠진 적이 있다면 왜 빠지게 되었나요?



Be Strong and of Good Courage



We are Bound for Canaan Land Am I a Soldier of the Cross Encamped Along the Hills of Light

01 Opening Discussion

November is the month of Thanksgiving. What am I grateful for? How well have I done what God expected me to do this year?

02 Understanding today's passage

After living slavishly in Egypt and having been disciplined through the hardship of the wilderness for 40 years, the Hebrew people encamped before reaching the land of Canaan. After the death of Moses, the leader of a great nation, the position that no one seemed to be able to fill was given to Joshua. The first task given to him was to "enter the land promised by God." The land was a promise from God that had been invariably carried on from Abraham, Isaac, Jacob, to Moses.

Joshua, who had already experienced God's work and grace through Moses, kept his fears hidden from others. His fear probably was, "Can I lead this people well?" God's response to him was, "Be strong and bold, be not afraid." This phrase is repeated three times in today's text alone. In particular, the third one is accompanied by, "Isn't that what I have commanded you?" God is encouraging Joshua not to be discouraged. It was a statement given in the context of the war against the seven tribes in the land of Canaan, but more fundamentally, it required a strong trust in and obedience to God.

"Keep and do all the laws which have commanded you, and do not bias them either right or left." The law is defined in one phrase "to be the holy people of God."

Why did God say these words to those who are now facing war with the world? Because they needed to know.

I must know that it is God who raised me up, that the war belongs to God, and that the land of Canaan is not occupied by me, but that it is given by God. In a world where there are many people who forget God's grace, we know that everything is from God, that we will receive it with gratitude and confess it with grace.

03 Into the Word

- 1. Where and to what extent is the Promised Land granted to the Israelites? (1:3-4)
- 2. What was God's solution to Joshua's fear? (1:7–9)

04 Into our life

- 1. What spiritual leadership do you have in your home, church, workplace, etc.?
- 2. Who (what) is Canaan that we are going to occupy now?

05 Memory Verse Joshua 1:8

This Book of the Law shall not depart from your mouth, but you shall meditate on it day and night, so that you may be careful to do according to all that is written in it. For then you will make your way prosperous, and then you will have good success.

Of Sharing with your children

What are you most afraid of? How do you pray to God about that fear?

Has the Problem of Your Sins Been Resolved?



'Tis the Promise of God When I Saw the Cleansing Fountain Christ, Our Redeemer

Opening Discussion

What is the sin that you are currently struggling with?

Understanding today's passage

We saw the amazing guidance God provided to Israel when they marched in faith. Crossing the Jordan River, marching around the city of Jericho for 7 days, and seeing it being destroyed were done by faith and through the grace of God. However, when Achan's sin entered the community, it shook even Joshua's trust in the Lord.

Ai is a small city compared to Jericho. The spies said they had nothing to worry about and were confident that they would win with just two or three thousand men. But they lost the war. Not only did they lose the war, but their hearts melted in fear as well. Previously, it was the Canaanites who feared even hearing the name of God of Israel. But now the tables have turned and it was the Israelites who lost the courage and the will to fight again.

Up to this point, Joshua did not know what the underlying problem was. Joshua and the elders fell on their faces before the ark of the LORD, lamented and prayed. "The Canaanites and the other people of the country will hear about this and they will surround us and wipe out our name from the earth. What then will you do for your own great name?" (7:9) In response, God said, "Israel has sinned; they have violated my covenant, which I commanded them to keep." It seemed that God was frustrated with Joshua and told Joshua to acknowledge the sin among them instead of praying in ignorance. Someone violated God's command, stole things, hid them, and lied about it.

We have to know that without facing and repenting of our sins, there will be no answer to our prayers. When we see God taking Achan's sin seriously, it is clear that God will never take sins lightly. What was the essence of the sin here? It was not keeping God's Word and command. The punishment of Achan's sin did not stop with him but extended to all of his family members, including his wife, sons, and daughters. Even their animals were killed. From this war, there were 36 deaths of Hebrew soldiers and many more were wounded.

Dear beloved, we need to get rid of the evil within us, our homes, and from our churches. When Joshua and the elders started to pray, God provided a new opportunity by letting them know of their sins. You may think you can be under the grace of God even if you sin, but unless you get rid of your sins, the promise of God will not be fulfilled for you. Now is the time to decide. Even if it hurts or even if it is difficult, removing what needs to be removed is the way to victory in God.

03 Into the Word

- 1. Why did Israel lose the battle with Ai? (7:11–12)
- 2. After losing the battle of Ai, what complaint did Joshua make before God? (7:7

04 Into our life

- 1. How did you solve the problem of sin that made it impossible to receive God's promises?
- 2. What sins must be removed in our community (family, church, country) now?

05 Memory Verse Joshua 7:13a

Get up! Consecrate the people and say, 'Consecrate yourselves for tomorrow;

Of Sharing with your children

Did your parents already know of the wrongdoings you tried to hide? How do you think they found out? How do you pray to God about that fear?



Give Me This Mountain



Down in the Valley Where the Mists of Doubt Arise
Standing on the promises
My Jesus, as Thou Wilt

01 Opening Discussion

When did you fully rely on God?

02 Understanding today's passage

Today's text is the story of the territory distribution regarding west of the Jordan. These western lands were divided among the nine and a half tribes of Israel, except for Reuben, Gad, and the half–tribes of Manasseh, which already received their allotment east of the Jordan. By lot, the tribe of Judah chose first. At this time, a man who was leading the tribe of Judah appeared, and he was none other than Caleb, who explored Canaan with Joshua 45 years ago. Now that he was 85 years old, and respected both in age and reputation, he was worthy of receiving the best land. However, the land he chose was the least expected choice, "Hebron." The older name of Hebron is "Kiriath Arba," and it is the land inhabited by the descendants of Anak, who were physically massive and powerful and whom even Samson had a hard time dealing with.

Consequently, the tribe that received Hebron would have no choice but to engage in a difficult battle against them. In spite of that, Caleb asked for the land. Why did he choose a place that others disregarded, even though he had first choice? Was it because Caleb never saw the dreadful descendants of Anak? No. Caleb also saw reality with his own eyes but he had the eyes of faith that saw the most powerful God. He had the eyes of faith that others didn't have and saw God the Almighty with his eyes of faith. In other words, what is most important is how you see rather than what you see. Caleb was seeing the descendants of Anak with the same eyes of faith that he had 45 years ago.

He was still trusting the power of God, trusting that God would do the same again for his tribe.

This is what God says about Caleb. "But because my servant Caleb has a different spirit and follows me wholeheartedly, I will bring him into the land he went to, and his descendants will inherit it" (Num 14:24).

In today's scripture, this is what Caleb says about his life, "God made me alive!" (Joshua 14:10) In other words, Caleb did not live a life relying on his own power. He always acknowledged that it was God who made him live and endure. Caleb was certain that such a God would help him occupy the Promised Land.

His decision was truly outstanding. His choice was definitely a good one. The Bible gives an account about the result of his decision. "So Hebron has belonged to Caleb son of Jephunneh the Kenizzite ever since, because he followed the Lord, the God of Israel, wholeheartedly. (Hebron used to be called Kiriath Arba after Arba, who was the greatest man among the Anakites)" (14:14–15).

03 Into the Word

- 1. How was the distribution of the territories west of the Jordan done? (14:1–2)
- 2. What was God's promise to Caleb 45 years ago? (14:9)

04 Into our life

- 1. At the moment of decision, what guides your decision making?
- 2. What is God's promise you are holding onto?

05 Memory Verse Joshua 14:12

"Now give me this hill country that the Lord promised me that day their cities were large and fortified, but, the Lord helping me, I will drive them out just as he said."

06 Sharing with your children

Was there a time you felt that God was with you?



The Warning on the Day of the Lord



Marvelous Grace of Our Loving Lord
I Hear Thy Welcome Voice
Tho' your sins be as scarlet

01 Opening Discussion

How is your soul now?

02 Understanding today's passage

The meaning of the name Joel is "YHWH is God." In Israel, there are so many people who have the name "Joel." In the Old Testament, there are 12 people who have the name Joel but they are not the author of the Book of Joel. We do not know when the prophet Joel was active or who he was, but one certain thing is that it must have been a time of political turmoil and darkness. Joel's message is very simple. If the Israelites do not repent and do not return to the Lord, the day of the Lord, the day of judgment will come upon them as a judgment. The day of the Lord would not be a joyous or happy day, but would be disastrous.

This message at a time of crisis speaks to us today. What kind of crisis are you going through? If you think of family, business, circumstances, and children, there is nothing that would be a mild crisis. For God, the greatest crisis is spiritual downtime. The symptoms of spiritual downtime are being numb to the thirst to worship God and pray to God and eventually unable to sense God's presence. Joel 1:9 says, "Grain offerings and drink offerings are cut off from the house of the Lord." When the Israelites sought God with their faith, the altar flame was never extinguished. However, the worship has stopped now. The Israelites' reason is that "Great locusts have eaten up everything and we have nothing to give as offering." The Israelites have forgotten that God is the one who sent the great

locusts. God sent the locusts and called the prophet Joel to tell the Israelites to stop "spiritual downtime" and the locusts were the omen for this. The message of God is "spiritual revival" for the Israelites.

Dear family of the United Methodist Church, what kind of big wave comes before you? Awake spiritually and surf on the wave. The wave is not meant to drown you but give you the opportunity to win over the wave and become joyous surfers! The only thing we need to do is to awake spiritually!

03 Into the Word

- 1. What was the solution given for the Israelites who were about to experience the calamity of God's judgment? (1:14)
- 2. How did the prophet Joel respond to the great locust disaster? (1:15)

04 Into our life

- 1. How did you overcome a crisis in the past?
- 2. Have you ever stopped worshiping God? How was your spiritual life then?

05 Memory Verse Joel 1:3

Tell it to your children, and let your children tell it to their children, and their children to the next generation.

06 Sharing with your children

Do you worship at church every Sunday? Why might you miss Sunday worship?